
Press release: PM to pledge commitment
to education and fighting malaria in
wide-reaching Commonwealth speech

Theresa May will today pledge £212 million to make sure children living in
developing Commonwealth countries receive 12 years of quality education. She
will also call on leaders to commit to halving malaria by 2023.

In a wide-reaching speech ahead of the Commonwealth Heads of Government
Meeting, the Prime Minister will tell those attending the summit that “we
need to show the world what the Commonwealth is capable of”.

Alongside other high profile speakers, including Bill Gates, she will stress
that global challenges require global solutions. And that maintaining the
relevance and fulfilling the potential of this diverse, unique organisation,
will begin at this summit.

Fulfilling this potential will ensure 2.4 billion Commonwealth citizens have
safer, more prosperous and, crucially, fairer lives – which is key to the
future of the organisation. Access to education and a life free from malaria
will play an important role in this.

Drawing on her meetings with delegates at the Youth and Business Forums,
where she heard their ambitions for a better future, Theresa May will
announce substantial financial support for children, specifically girls, in
developing countries across the Commonwealth to go to school.

The Prime Minister is expected to say:

Across the Commonwealth, tens of millions of young people – usually
but not always girls – are denied the education that would allow
them to get on in life.

All too often young people receive only the most basic education
before being forced out of school through discrimination, poverty,
or simply the expectations of society.

She will continue to say that:

International experts agree that young people need 12 years of
quality education if they’re to fulfil their potential.

I want this to be the summit where the Commonwealth agrees to make
that the goal for all our members – and begins to put in place the
concrete measures that will allow it to become a reality.
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To help make this happen, I can announce that the UK will be
committing £212 million of funding to support member states in
delivering the 12 years commitment.

This foreign aid money will see nearly one million more girls in developing
Commonwealth countries being able to go to school.

Alongside education, the Prime Minister will call on fellow Commonwealth
leaders to join the UK in committing to halving malaria by 2023.

Since 2000, global malaria deaths have been cut by 60 per cent, due to hard
work from governments, civil society groups, and individuals such as Bill
Gates, who is also due to speak at the Joint Forum Plenary event.

The Prime Minister will thank Mr Gates and his wife Melinda for the tireless
campaigning they have done in the fight against this disease. And on
Wednesday, the UK will co-host a global malaria summit with Rwanda and
Swaziland.

Around 90 per cent of Commonwealth citizens live in countries where malaria
is still endemic. More than half of the 445,000 worldwide malaria deaths each
year are in Commonwealth countries.

And while the effects of this disease can reduce a country’s GDP by as much
1.3 per cent, the human cost, the PM will say is “incalculable.”

Adding that:

We cannot in good conscience, talk about the young people of the
world, about securing a legacy for our children and grandchildren,
without tackling a disease that, worldwide, kills one of them every
two minutes.

She will say:

The UK remains committed to its five-year pledge, made in 2016, to
spend half a billion pounds a year tackling malaria.

This year, that figure includes £100 million that will be match-
funded by partners in the private sector.

I know other Commonwealth nations are also among the biggest
funders of this global effort.

Malaria devastates lives worldwide but it has a particular impact
on the Commonwealth. And we, as a Commonwealth, have a particular
duty to tackle it.



Press release: PM meeting with
President of Nigeria: 16 April 2018

The Prime Minister had a bilateral meeting with President Buhari of Nigeria
at Downing Street today.

They agreed that the UK and Nigeria were strong and enduring partners and
that we would continue to champion our shared values of democracy, including
the fight against corruption, and inclusive education.

They agreed our defence and security cooperation was close and longstanding,
particularly on issues of regional security where we were working together to
tackle the threat of Boko Haram and Islamic State West Africa, including
through a new £1 million package of counter-IED equipment to protect troops
and civilians in Nigeria. The Prime Minister said she was saddened so many
girls had been affected by the security situation in Nigeria, and that the
thoughts of the British people were with the girls and their families.

They agreed on the importance of tackling climate change, and of fighting the
scourge of modern slavery.

They discussed Salisbury and Syria, agreeing on the vital importance of
upholding international norms against the use of chemical weapons.

The Prime Minister also congratulated the President on leading a successful
business reform agenda in Nigeria, noting that as the UK leaves the EU, our
bilateral trade and investment relationship would continue to go from
strength to strength.

Speech: Preventing sexual violence in
conflict

Thank you very much, Mr President.

And as a number of speakers have noted today, the United Charter makes clear
that the United Nations itself was established to protect the dignity and
worth of the human person and therefore, Mr President, we join other
colleagues in thanking you for calling this debate today.

Mr President, I really do appeal to all speakers not to politicise this. This
is one of the worst things we face in modern times. And I think it behoves
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all of us, Mr President, to treat the debate as a common problem which we are
all committed to mitigating and eventually eradicating. For the avoidance of
doubt, let me say incredibly clearly, the United Kingdom salutes the courage
both of Ms. Sultana, for your fantastic work and I’m very glad that we’ve had
the chance to hear this before the Security Council undertakes a mission to
Bangladesh and Myanmar, but also to the SRSG for your efforts and for the
very comprehensive report that you have given us today.

Mr President, a lot of people want to speak so I will be brief. I think it’s
really good that so many members of the UN want to speak. Like others, we are
committed to preventing but also responding to sexual violence in conflict.
We began a Preventing Sexual Violence Initiative some years ago and that
showed how central tackling sexual violence is to conflict prevention and
peace building.

Five years on from the Global Summit that launched this campaign, the United
Kingdom plans to hold an international meeting in 2019 to maintain a global
focus and we look forward to working very closely with everybody in the
chamber today to achieve our common goals. Mr President, I do agree with our
Russian colleague that sexual violence is one of those violations IHL that
applies also to non-state actors and I think that’s incredibly important. We
have the UNGA declaration of 2013. We also have a 2013 G8 declaration on
preventing sexual violence in conflict and I hope that as work progresses on
this we might be able to build on those two important documents.

I’d like to focus today if I may on three specific issues. The first is the
importance of education, particularly girls education. Women and girls are
disproportionately affected by sexual violence in conflict. As we’ve heard
from many people, including the last speaker and the Cote D’Ivoirian
Ambassador, this is not to detract from the point that men and boys can also
be victims but it is women and girls who suffer most. So by extension,
creating a global environment where gender equality and women’s rights exist
and discriminatory attitudes, behaviours and practices do not, will obviously
help that goal.

The British Foreign Secretary has set a personal target for the British
diplomacy of helping other countries achieve 12 years of quality education
for all girls globally and we are investing our development assistance in
girls’ education as we know it contributes to a safer more prosperous world,
reduces conflict and increases stability.

Secondly survivors stigma, the Polish representative very eloquently set this
out so I will not repeat that, Mr President, but just to say that we
completely agree with the focus he put on this area. The UK-led principles
for global action on tackling stigma of sexual violence is a practical guide
which we have drawn up to raise awareness among policy makers of the
challenges. And we really do hope that the principles can be applied in all
contexts where sexual violence has occurred.

Finally Mr President, justice and accountability. Again other speakers have
referred to this. The survivors of sexual violence and children born through
rape must receive justice for what has happened to them. This is a critical



element of our prevention efforts. There has been some important progress,
for example at the Kavumu trial in DRC late last year when 11 Congolese
militia members were convicted of crimes against humanity for murder and rape
against 37 young children.

But there is much more to be done. Although ISIL and Kosovo are not mentioned
in the report, there continues to be a gap in justice and accountability for
sexual violence cases from those conflicts.

In closing Mr President, can I say that we join others in urging all member
states to implement the international protocol on the documentation,
investigation of sexual violence in conflict. This provides guidance on
achieving accountability for this truly abhorrent crime which we are all
pledged to tackle.

Thank you very much.
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focus and we look forward to working very closely with everybody in the
chamber today to achieve our common goals. Mr President, I do agree with our
Russian colleague that sexual violence is one of those violations IHL that
applies also to non-state actors and I think that’s incredibly important. We
have the UNGA declaration of 2013. We also have a 2013 G8 declaration on
preventing sexual violence in conflict and I hope that as work progresses on
this we might be able to build on those two important documents.

I’d like to focus today if I may on three specific issues. The first is the
importance of education, particularly girls education. Women and girls are
disproportionately affected by sexual violence in conflict. As we’ve heard
from many people, including the last speaker and the Cote D’Ivoirian
Ambassador, this is not to detract from the point that men and boys can also
be victims but it is women and girls who suffer most. So by extension,
creating a global environment where gender equality and women’s rights exist
and discriminatory attitudes, behaviours and practices do not, will obviously
help that goal.

The British Foreign Secretary has set a personal target for the British
diplomacy of helping other countries achieve 12 years of quality education
for all girls globally and we are investing our development assistance in
girls’ education as we know it contributes to a safer more prosperous world,
reduces conflict and increases stability.

Secondly survivors stigma, the Polish representative very eloquently set this
out so I will not repeat that, Mr President, but just to say that we
completely agree with the focus he put on this area. The UK-led principles
for global action on tackling stigma of sexual violence is a practical guide
which we have drawn up to raise awareness among policy makers of the
challenges. And we really do hope that the principles can be applied in all
contexts where sexual violence has occurred.

Finally Mr President, justice and accountability. Again other speakers have
referred to this. The survivors of sexual violence and children born through
rape must receive justice for what has happened to them. This is a critical
element of our prevention efforts. There has been some important progress,
for example at the Kavumu trial in DRC late last year when 11 Congolese
militia members were convicted of crimes against humanity for murder and rape
against 37 young children.

But there is much more to be done. Although ISIL and Kosovo are not mentioned
in the report, there continues to be a gap in justice and accountability for
sexual violence cases from those conflicts.

In closing Mr President, can I say that we join others in urging all member
states to implement the international protocol on the documentation,
investigation of sexual violence in conflict. This provides guidance on
achieving accountability for this truly abhorrent crime which we are all
pledged to tackle.

Thank you very much.



Speech: Global economic outlook:
trade, growth and the Commonwealth

Hello and let me add my welcome to London, and to the Commonwealth Business
Forum.

It is great to see so many of you here, at what I am sure will be a very
worthwhile and successful event.

One of the core stated aims of this Commonwealth Heads of Government Meeting
is to build a more prosperous future for the Commonwealth, its member states
and all our citizens.

Prosperity is, of course, a key marker for human progress.

It is obvious to all that an increase in prosperity – or alleviation from
poverty – at an individual level engenders personal liberty.

But prosperity on a national basis can create freedom on a far greater scale,
providing the means for states to realise the wider aims of this meeting.

I have said many times before that trade is not an end in itself. Trade is a
means by which we spread prosperity. Prosperity is the means by which we
create and underpin social cohesion. Social cohesion contributes to political
stability, and political stability is the essential building block of our
collective security. It is a continuum that cannot be affected at one point,
without affecting the whole. You cannot choose to have protectionism rather
than free trade without there being consequences.

If you choose not to have global free trade do not be surprised if you get
increased mass migration. Or increased radicalisation.

But prosperity is also the means by which nations can build a fairer and more
sustainable future.

So, although it may be a view that you expect from the Secretary of State for
International Trade, I believe that building our prosperity is the most
important issue of this CHOGM, underpinning our other aims.

I would even go further and say that prosperity and its economic foundations
offer a blueprint for the future direction of this organisation.

Its members would be the first to acknowledge that the Commonwealth of
Nations is unlike any other intergovernmental organisation.

It is not a military alliance like NATO, nor is it simply a political entity.

It is not an alliance based on geographical proximity, or an international
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rule-setting body like the WTO.

Rather, it is a group of nations brought together by the ties of history,
culture, friendship, family, and sometimes language.

These ties were not created by design. But the Commonwealth is an
acknowledgement that, as much as our countries have been part of one
another’s past, we will also be an essential part of one another’s future.

In many ways, this is an approach that stands us in good stead as we meet the
challenges of an increasingly globalised world.

Increasingly, challenges, opportunities and solutions are multinational
affairs, requiring co-operation that extends beyond the borders of nations or
continents.

I firmly believe that the strength of the Commonwealth lies in its diversity.
Our members range from some of the largest and most populous countries on
earth, to the smallest.

Such variety presents disparate challenges, but also a wide range of
experience.

Likewise, the different levels of development of our members should not be
seen as detrimental.

Instead, it is an opportunity – a chance to use our collective strengths to
support our fellow members and help to unlock our collective economic
potential.

The UK believes that free and open trade is the greatest catalyst for poverty
elimination and lasting economic development.

Development in the modern era must be about developing economic and
commercial capacity – nurturing new industries in less developed countries
and creating lasting opportunity.

The Commonwealth, with all of our rich experience and expertise, can lead the
world in unlocking this approach.

Development should no longer be focussed simply on giving and receiving aid,
but on commercial partnership, and working together to realise our economic
potential.

Make no mistake – that potential is vast.

Intra-Commonwealth trade is currently estimated at around $560 billion. An
impressive figure but, as the Prime Minister said earlier, it is projected to
grow rapidly, to over $700 billion by 2020.

And, as the United Kingdom leaves the European Union, we have the opportunity
to re-invigorate our Commonwealth partnerships and usher in a new era,
harnessing the movement of expertise, talent, goods, and capital between our



nations in a way that we have not for a generation or more.

Yet beyond this obvious economic advantage, I believe that the Commonwealth
has the potential, and the responsibility, to take a principal role in the
defence of global commercial freedoms.

In an era when free trade is increasingly threatened by the siren call of
protectionism, we have the opportunity to reject insularity in favour of
economic openness and co-operation.

It is the United Kingdom’s ambition to become the foremost global champion of
free trade, using our economic and diplomatic influence to support free
trade.

This will mean leading by example, and where better to begin than with our
friends and partners in the Commonwealth?

Earlier today, the Prime Minister outlined a range of commitments that the
United Kingdom is making to liberalise intra-Commonwealth trade and
investment.

Foremost among these is the Commonwealth Trade Facilitation Agreement
Programme – a decisive show of support for the rules-based international
system that will reduce trade costs and boost economic activity across the
Commonwealth.

The Prime Minister also outlined the creation of a Commonwealth Standards
Network, an exciting initiative which will create a new platform for dialogue
and co-operation between national experts, and work directly with developing
countries to build standards capacity to ensure those benefits are felt by
all.

And, of course, the Prime Minister highlighted the launch of the SheTrades
Commonwealth Programme, an ambitious venture to boost the role of women from
across the Commonwealth in international trade, unlocking the economic
potential of hundreds of millions of people.

But SheTrades is only one part of the UK’s ambitions for gender-responsive
trade.

As we establish an independent trade policy, we will ensure that we create a
framework that delivers for female exporters and upholds gender equality.

What the Prime Minister also touched on is the need for more and better data
to help drive inclusive policy making across the Commonwealth. We need to
understand the barriers that women may face in trade.

That is why we are working with the International Trade Centre to launch the
‘Global Outlook’ on trade and gender.

The first of its kind, this index will provide member governments with the
data needed to understand how they can improve opportunities for women,
identifying good practice and tracking progress over time.



These formal mechanisms are only part of our approach.

I have spoken already about how the Commonwealth can take a leading role in
shaping the future of global trade.

What better way to signal our intention than by taking positive action to
increase women’s role in global commerce and ensure that trade delivers
prosperity for all our citizens?

And what better way to counter rising anti-globalisation sentiment than by
ensuring that everyone has an equal stake in the global economy?

Linked to this is our work on trade and human rights.

I am pleased to announce that the UK is supporting the Commonwealth Small
States Office in Geneva to build its human rights and trade capacity.

Our twofold approach will see technical human rights expertise made available
to Commonwealth Small States, facilitating their effective participation in
the work of the Geneva-based international Human Rights mechanisms.

We will also provide dedicated trade advisers to increase the meaningful
participation of CSS in international trade and facilitate their fuller
integration into the multilateral trading system.

The flagship programmes that the Prime Minister and I have touched on rightly
have pride of place in our steps towards realising this CHOGM’s ambition to
build a more prosperous future for the Commonwealth.

But as Secretary of State for International Trade, I know that we are doing
far more to promote trade, investment and wealth creation between our member
states.

I lead a department that was created not only to design a favourable
legislative and policy framework to govern UK trade, but also to support
British businesses operating overseas, encouraging exports, and attracting
investment into this country from abroad and promote outward investment from
the UK.

In the first instance, we are taking decisive action to strengthen our post-
Brexit trade relationships with our Commonwealth partners.

India and the UK, for example, have collaborated closely to produce a Joint
Trade Review of bilateral trade.

This ground-breaking work has enabled both countries to clearly identify and
understand the trade barriers for key sectors, as well as building
relationships between us, laying a foundation for a possible future trade
agreement.

Both the UK and India have benefited greatly from the Joint Trade Review
process and agreed at the Joint Economic and Trade Committee in January 2018
that we should seek to share the experience with other Commonwealth



countries.

To that end, the Review guide will be posted on the Commonwealth Secretariat
website and Commonwealth members can – if they wish – use the same
methodology to improve trade with other member states.

We want the trade elements of this CHOGM to become a process and not an
event.

We are proud of the early success of our inter-governmental work. But as we
all know, trade is not conducted between governments, but between businesses.

That is why the Department for International Trade is making a concerted
effort to improve and expand the commercial links that already exist between
the UK and our Commonwealth Partners.

Our extensive programme of overseas investment support is designed to make it
easier than ever before for UK firms to invest in Commonwealth countries.

In developing economies particularly, Britain has the expertise to guide key
industries, from infrastructure to education and healthcare, that will in
future drive future economic growth.

Creating these commercial partnerships is clearly mutually beneficial. My
department’s work involves exploring overseas opportunities on behalf of UK
firms, and connecting them with potential customers.

But we also offer important practical support. UK Export Finance offers
support to UK exporters, and to those Commonwealth companies who buy goods or
services from the UK.

With a total capacity of some £20 billion to support new businesses, buying
from the UK offers a certainty no other nation can offer.

In the last year, UK Export Finance has almost doubled its ability to finance
projects across Commonwealth markets, facilitating trade and supporting
growth and development across all our members.

Their support is also available in a wide range of Commonwealth currencies,
from the Australian Dollar to the Zambian Kwacha, helping buyers to ‘buy
British, pay local’.

We have a formidable offering for Commonwealth businesses. But our proactive
support here is mirrored by wide-ranging investment promotion by the UK
within our Commonwealth partner nations.

The Investment Promotion Programme is a proposed four-year initiative to
build the capacity of 4 national governments, including Nigeria, India and
South Africa, to attract and manage more foreign direct investment.

Its primary purpose is to bring the broader benefits of trade that I’ve
spoken about – economic growth, jobs, infrastructure and education.



It will also, of course, serve to strengthen the commercial ties between the
UK and some of our key Commonwealth trade partners, creating opportunities
for UK exporters in these high-growth economies.

Such programmes hold the key to future prosperity. As we meet to decide the
direction of the Commonwealth, those countries with the power to shape must
not forget the key role that prosperity plays.

The Commonwealth may be moulded by its history, but our vision is fixed
firmly on the future, and all the opportunities it will bring.

For the opportunities are great, and the prizes historic.

There will be challenges ahead, but we have the talent, the resources, and
the will to overcome them.

Truly, there is no limit to what we can achieve. It is our level of ambition
that determine our future together.

Thank you.


